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28 January 2011

Convergence Review Secretariat 

DBCDE
GPO Box 2154

Canberra ACT 2601

Via email
Submission on Convergence Review Terms of Reference

The Australian Communications Consumer Action Network (ACCAN) is pleased to comment on the Convergence Review Draft Terms of Reference.

As stated in the discussion paper preamble, convergence of media and digital content as well as the methods and equipment through which this content is accessed is rapidly changing the information and communications technology environment both in Australia and internationally. No longer is media content constrained to one delivery platform, nor is the web confined to the home or office based computer but is now available through widely divergent platforms and widely accessed through a range of fixed and mobile technologies. 

In order for this growing variety of media and digital content to be accessible for all Australian consumers and to guarantee current, new and emerging digital products and services are available, accessible and affordable, the regulatory and legislative instruments will need to be updated.
In addition to the legislative and regulatory instruments cited in the discussion paper, the Review’s Terms of Reference and Committee will need to be guided by the principles of inclusion and accessibility enshrined in the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UNCRPD), Articles 4 (f)(g)(h)(i); 9 (1b), (2g,h); 21; 30 (b). Additionally, the Australian Government’s own agenda of Social Inclusion needs to be a strong guiding principle.

ACCAN therefore recommends that a clause be added to paragraph 5 of the Terms of Reference to direct the Committee to take into account:
· appropriate industry and regulatory settings and legislative instruments to maximise inclusion for people with disabilities in accessing the broadest range of content, services and technologies.
ACCAN also takes this opportunity to support the recommendations made by Professor Lesley Hitchens of the University of Technology, Sydney in her email of 12 January 2011. The two areas referred to in Professor Hitchens’ submission are the terminology used to describe the public, and coverage of content regulation.
In the first area, ACCAN believes it would be best to refer throughout to ‘the public’, thus encompassing the interests of the public as both citizen and consumer.

In the second area, ACCAN supports a broad view of ‘community standards’ and the inclusion of a reference to policy and regulatory settings which would ensure the availability of content which will provide fair and accurate coverage of matters of public interest.

Should you require any further information or clarification regarding this submission, please contact Jonathan Gadir on (02) 9288 4000 or jonathan.gadir@accan.org.au
Yours sincerely
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Elissa Freeman

Director, Policy and Campaigns 








